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SEEM Collaborative Board of Director’s Meeting
SEEM Administrative Office

February 27, 2013
9:00 AM – 11:00 AM

Superintendents
Ms. Joanne Benton – Wilmington

Dr. Les Olson – Stoneham

Dr. Thomas Jefferson – Lynnfield

Ms. Kathleen Willis – North Reading

Ms. Cyndy Taymore – Melrose

Mr. Mark Donovan – Woburn

Also Present

Ms. Mary Houde, Administrator of Special Education, Reading

Collaborative Staff

Cathy Lawson, Executive Director

Greg Zammuto, Director of Finance and Operations
Absent Superintendents

Dr. John Doherty – Reading

Mr. William McAlduff – Winchester

Dr. Sandra Halloran – Wakefield

Mr. Richard Langlois - Saugus

1.  Meeting called to order by Chair of the Board, Ms. Joanne Benton at 9:08 AM.  
(Materials in addition to the Board Packet included FY14 Budget Highlights, Replacement Pages 13, 28, 29, 30 for Proposed FY2014 Budget Packet, Model Collaborative Agreement Checklist and Guidance, Draft Articles of Agreement)
2.  Public Comment – There were no public comments.

3.  Agenda – Motion to accept as enclosed – approved by all.
4.  Approval of the general session minutes from December 5, 2012 – Mr. Mark Donovan, seconded by Dr. Thomas Jefferson, approved by all.

5. Administrative and Committee Reports

a. Executive Director’s Report – Ms. Cathy Lawson
· Cathy Lawson provided an update on progress towards implementation of Chapter 43.  FY13 actions were reviewed.  

· MOEC has hired national consultant, Susan Leddick, to work with all Collaborative Executive Directors on formulating a plan for establishing a statewide network of collaboratives.  The proposed network model was presented to the Education Commission on 2/25/2013.   
· All SEEM programs are showing consistent growth.  Student FTE enrollment is 321.  The Assessment Center has a waiting list and to accommodate assessments some students are being placed into the appropriate SEEM programs for the assessment period.  Technology evaluation has been completed by Sun Associates.  Strategic plan expected to be completed by April. Next Educator Evaluation Training by Seaside Consultants is 3/7, focusing on follow up on walk-through and development of smart goals.  SEEM received $2300 from DESE 274 Grant funds to provide reading support to K-12 teachers through Ilda King.  
1. Job Alikes 

a. Curriculum Directors – trimester 2 follow up sessions to the Math Institute took place, grade k-8 math teachers completed trimester 2 assessments for the common core math maps, trimester 3 will take place in the spring.  The first of three member district Middle/High School Department Head Job-Alikes was held in January.  Currently planning for next math summer institute to focus on examining benchmarks and curriculum unit daily activities.  Exploring developing an across-district team regarding the compacted pathway for grades 6,7,8 to develop an assessment tool that will help determine students readiness for algebra in the eighth grade.

b. Transition Services Job-Alike is meeting monthly and the group has been growing.  Currently pooling resources and creating a transition resource guide for all participating districts.  

c. Preschool Directors meet monthly.  Currently focusing on topics related to compliance, curriculum and assessment and related services.

· Facilities Subcommittee - Cathy Lawson reviewed the minutes from the Facilities Subcommittee meetings of 12/20/12 and 2/5/13.  Data has been collected from member districts in regard to out-of-district placements to try and identify trends and programming needs.  The data did not indicate a need for new programs.  There is a need for more district support services to help prevent out-of-district placements of elementary age students with social emotional and behavior difficulties.  Committee members felt it would be ideal to have some SEEM programs in-district as well as out-of-district.  Ms. Lawson will ask the districts for review their space availability and this will be brought to the next P&A Committee.  A subcommittee will be formed to look into this further.  Existing space has been reviewed and SEEM is near capacity in all programs.  SEEM has looked for any available schools within the jurisdiction but nothing is available at this time.  A search is currently being done of office/industrial space available within the jurisdiction for both rent and purchase.  Another area being explored is joint programming with other collaboratives that are close to our area.  The SEEM Administrative office lease with Cummings Properties is due for renewal and the Executive Director and Business Manager will enter into negotiations with Cummings Properties in this regard.
· Cathy Lawson reviewed the Personnel Report.  Two new aides have been hired due to increased enrollment.   The remaining new hires replaced terminations.  

· Professional Development – Assistive Technology and Universal Design Learning course is currently underway being run by SEEM’s Technology Integration Specialist with 22 participants. Graduate Credits are offered through Fitchburg State.  Other recent and upcoming offerings were also reviewed.  
b. Report from Planning and Assessment Committee – Mary Houde reviewed the minutes of the meetings of 12/6/12 and 1/31/13.

c. Financial Update – Mr. Greg Zammuto
Greg Zammuto reviewed the enrollment and tuition report as of January 31, 2013.  Enrollment is close to budgeted.  FY2013 Revenue and Expense information as of 1/31/2013 was reviewed.  Mr. Zammuto noted that the title of the report should say “Information as of 1/31/2013”, not 2012.  YTD Profit and Loss Budget vs. Actual for July 1/2012 through 1/31/2013 was reviewed.  This report should also be titled 2013, not 2012.   At the Board’s request Mr.Zammuto reached out to other financial software vendors and Collaboratives to determine software options.  Based on feedback about the other options, the Collaborative will continue to use the product while exploring options.
  6. Old Business

a. Report of FY12 Financial Statements amended with management response was reviewed.  Motion to accept the SEEM Collaborative FY12 audited Financial Report by Dr. Thomas Jefferson, seconded by Ms. Kathleen Willis, all in favor.  
b. The first review of the FY14 draft Budget Proposal was reviewed.  Ms. Cathy Lawson reviewed the FY14 Budget Highlights handed out in addition to the Board packet.  The budget is level funded with the exception of a request for $37,000 for technology and computer replacements.  Mr. Greg Zammuto reviewed the budget set up.  He explained that one goal in developing the FY14 budget was to properly classify expenses and he also included history.  The result of 
reclassifying some expenses is that some line items show a significant change when compared to last year.  Mr. Zammuto also reviewed the portions of the draft budget that have changed since the original report was distributed.  These changes were handed out as part of the FY14 Budget Highlights.  Enrollment has been broken down by Enrollment Headcount and Enrollment FTE.  It has been recommended to increase overall tuitions by 3% and to adjust the Beebe tuition, due to severity of need and staffing ratio, to be the same rate as Prep/Voc.  Other changes in the draft budget from FY13 to FY14 were explained by Mr. Zammuto.  The final budget proposal will be brought to the next Board meeting for a vote.
c. The draft copy of the FY12 Annual Report was brought before the Board for a final reading.  Motion to accept the FY12 Annual Report made by Ms. Kathleen Willis, seconded by Ms. Cyndy Taymore, all in favor.

d.  A first reading of the Draft Articles of Agreement were reviewed, as well as, the current Articles of Agreement and the Model Agreement Checklist.  The draft Agreement has been reviewed by SEEM’s attorney, Gini Tate, who believes it contains the necessary information for compliance with the requirements of M.G.L. c.40 Sec. 4E and 603 CMR 50.00.  Ms. Cathy Lawson reviewed the changes made and the Board discussed areas that required discussion.  In regard to Article VI, Conditions of Membership, the Board preferred to include expectations of members without including consequences.  Article XI was discussed regarding the procedure for the admission and withdrawal of member districts.  A question was raised as to whether the Board could refuse a new member without written criteria for admission or whether this should be included in the Bylaws. Ms. Lawson will refer this to Gini Tate for a legal opinion.  Ms. Lawson will make necessary changes and submit the Articles to DESE by the deadline of March 4, 2013.  Once they are returned from DESE, they will be presented to the Board for a second reading and Board vote.  After this point, they will be voted by the member’s School Committees.  
7.  New Business

a.   The Proposal for Extending Job Coach Services to After School Work Programs in Districts was presented to the Board for consideration and discussion.  SEEM would rely on a blend of existing resources and newly hired staff to create a department capable of providing short and long-term vocational support to member districts.  Motion to approve the After-School Work Program by Dr. Thomas Jefferson, seconded by Ms. Kathleen Willis, all in favor.  
b. Grant Writer for Collaborative and Member Districts – discussion of this agenda item was tabled until the next Board meeting of 3/20/2013. 
c. Food Service Meal Prices – To further reduce the amount of loss in the Food Service budget, it was proposed that the meal prices be increased as follows: Breakfast will be increased from $1.00 to $1.50, Student Lunch will be increased from $2.10 to $2.75 and Adult Lunch will be increased from $3.15 to $4.00 including tax.  These increases were based on a survey done on the average of the member districts meal prices.  Motion to accept the increase in Meal Prices as outlined, by Dr. Thomas Jefferson, Seconded by Mr. Mark Donovan, all in favor. 

8.    Other Business – There was no other business brought before the Board.
9.    Future Meeting Dates and Agenda Items – 3/20/2013
a. Second Review of Draft FY14 budget Proposal     

b. Actuarial Study Results
c. Grant Writer for Collaborative and Member Districts
Motion to adjourn was made by Ms. Cyndy Taymore at 11:17 am, seconded by Mr. Mark Donovan, all in favor.
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